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Please find below my comments regarding Petition PE 1254. 
 
Chief Fire Officers Association (Scotland) 
 
I agree whole heartedly with the comments provided by CFOAS.  I consider the creation 
of a memorandum of understanding between CFOAS and ACPOS to determine the 
principles of operation and potential conflicts of interest issue which could arise to be a 
suitable and justifiable solution.  As CFOAS are aware of any potential problems that 
may exist and are the professional experts in this field, I think it prudent the Government 
takes cognisance of their valid comments. CFOAS clearly identifies the advantages a 
repealment to Sect 51 will have to the communities of Scotland from both a fire service 
and policing perspective.  The response from CFOAS I approve and I believe would be 
the most unilaterally beneficial solution 
 
Fire Brigades Union 
 
I would like to pass comment on three particular parts of this document. 
 
Firstly, I would like to address the “potential conflicts of interest for an individual called 
to an emergency incident by both employers i.e. the Fire Service and the Police.” 
 
This situation will never arise, (if a full time fire officer was also serving as a special 
constable), a fire officer can only ever parade for duty as a special constable when they 
are off duty.  Full time fire officers are not available by response to pager unless they are 
of group manager rank or above.  As I do not carry a pager due to my fire service rank 
then by virtue of my role, I could only ever parade as a special constable when I am off 
duty as a fire officer.  Therefore, if a memorandum of understanding was developed, 
which limited the maximum rank of which an employee of a fire authority could serve as 
a special constable it would clarify this particular area.   
A memorandum of understanding could also clarify the position pertaining to retained 
firefighters fulfilling the role of special constables. For example, if a retained firefighter 
made themselves available for response by pager, then during this period they could not 
parade for duty as a special constable. 
A similar example of this situation arose recently when a regular police officer employed 
by Lothian & Borders Police also served as a Retained Crew Manager at Lauder Fire 
Station.  During the periods he served as a retained firefighter, he was only ever available 
when he was off duty from the police.  Therefore there was never a situation where the 
two roles collided. 
Secondly, on the issue of a retained firefighter not being able to respond to an emergency 
call if they were on duty as a police officer. A large amount of retained firefighters do not 
have employment within the retained fire station catchment area where they serve.  For 
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these retained firefighters, this means that when they are at their primary form of 
employment they are unable to respond to an emergency call in any case.  Whilst this is 
not ideal, it is a reflection of modern day employment and something which the fire 
service as a whole has to live with.  It also means that this issue already exists and it 
would make little difference if the retained firefighter was employed as a police officer or 
any other form of employment. This is one of the main problems which currently exists 
with the recruitment of retained firefighters.  There are not a lot of suitable candidates 
available in an area which requires retained firefighters who actually live and are 
primarily employed within the retained fire station catchment area. This is a significant 
reason why the restriction on preventing full time fire officers from being retained 
firefighters was removed and now allows greater flexibility within the service to address 
this recruitment gap. 
 
Lastly, I wish to address part of the response which refers to the FBU being the 
representative of the vast majority of all fire service personnel.  The FBU has never 
sought the views of the individual membership of the union on this issue.  A ballot has 
never been raised which would have allowed the membership to make known their views.  
I believe that had this taken place then members would have had the rightful opportunity 
to pass comment on this subject. 
 
To all of the potential barriers identified by the FBU, there is a justifiable solution to each 
instance. 
 
Association of Chief Police Officers Scotland 
 
ACPOS  state that they would be happy to enter into discussions with CFOAS to develop 
a memorandum of understanding to clarify which senior officer has primary claim to the 
employee.  This, in my opinion is a sensible way forward to eliminate any potential 
problems which may arise if this Act was amended.  If Sect 51 of the Act is repealed, the 
matter of deciding whether to recruit firefighters should be left to individual Chief 
Constables to decide.  Currently the Police Special Constables Regulations already apply 
this to other forms of employment.  Therefore, there is no explicit reason why this should 
not also apply to firefighters. 
ACPOS in line with CFOAS are the most professionally qualified experts in this area. 
The comments of both of these organisations reflect the importance of why this section of 
the Act should be repealed.  I approve the response of ACPOS. 
 
Comments on Police Federation response 
 
The Police Federation recognises a number of advantages that a member of a fire 
authority serving as a special constable will have.  Most significantly they understand that 
communities themselves will benefit, however they also recognise the dual purpose skills 
that other emergency service workers can bring from one role to another.   . I approve the 
Police Federations stance on this issue. 
 
Fire Officers Association  
 
The Fire Officers Association is clearly aware of the advantages a member of a fire 
authority will have, serving as a special constable.  Referring to inter service awareness 
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and providing practical benefits to both roles, for example being acutely aware of the 
preservation of crime scenes and utilising casualty care skills at road traffic collisions, as 
the fire service are more highly trained in this area than the police. 
The FOA are also aware of the negative effect this restriction has on the availability of 
finding suitable public spirited candidates to perform the roles of retained/volunteer 
firefighters and special constables in the rural communities of Scotland, where local 
authorities rely upon the voluntary sector to provide fire and police emergency cover.  I 
fully approve the FOA’s comments. 
 
Comments on Mr. Ewing’s response. 
 
Mr. Ewing comments on the rationale behind the existence of Sect 51 by utilising a 
hypothetical scenario:  
 
If a firefighter attends a willful car fire and the crew are being attacked by missiles 
thrown by individuals. What would the firefighter do - would they continue in their role 
as a firefighter, or would they place themselves on duty as a police officer? Relating to 
there being no legislative restriction existing for any other members of the emergency 
services becoming a special constable, surely this scenario could confront someone who 
is employed by any of the emergency services not solely the fire service.  For example 
the Scottish Ambulance Service, Coastguard, Hospital staff, Bordoc, General Practioners 
etc . What would they do, continue administering medical aid, carrying out rescues or 
arrest people? Why does this restriction apply only to the fire service if this apparent 
conflict could arise? This potential conflict could materialise for any member of the other 
emergency services not solely to the fire service. Why is the fire service unique and 
require to have this restriction in place?  I would suggest that if this situation arose, then 
like any other emergency services body in this position the police would be called to deal 
with it.  As has already been highlighted by CFOAS the primacy in this situation would 
be to the whole time employer.    If the fire officer off duty saw this incident occurring 
then there would be no restriction on them acting as they saw fit in line with legislation. 
A memorandum of understanding between CFOAS and ACPOS would quantify which 
role primacy an employee had when on duty either as a firefighter or special constable, 
this being a simple solution to this hypothetical situation. 
All of the hypothetical scenarios utilised to substantiate the claim of “there would be a 
conflict of interest” could be resolved by the development of a memorandum of 
understanding or agreements reached at local levels between Chief Constables and Chief 
Fire Officers. 
Once again there are solutions to all of the hypothetical barriers which have been raised. 
 
Conclusion 
 
CFOAS, ACPOS, Police Federation and the Fire Officers Association clearly recognise 
the advantages a member of a fire authority serving as a special constable would have 
serving the communities of Scotland, by enhancing the voluntary sector with highly 
skilled individuals available to perform both roles. 
If this section of the Act remains this is ultimately depriving the police forces and fire 
services across Scotland of first class, professional individuals,, who are highly trained in 
dealing with emergency situations.  
This restriction is denying the people of Scotland an enhancement to the policy of 
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providing “Safer Communities” by preventing firefighters from serving their 
communities as special constables and regular police officers from serving as retained 
firefighters. This is especially critical in a time where fire authorities are struggling to 
recruit sufficient numbers of retained firefighters and the number of police officers 
retiring is peaking thus taking with it a loss of skill. 
It is important for this Government to recognise the positive benefits that an amendment 
to Sect 51 could provide to the communities of Scotland, by providing a safer 
environment in which to live and work in, which would undoubtedly result if an 
amendment takes place.  Mr Ewing on the 10th September 2009 made a comment at the 
debate on motion on the fire and rescue framework : Quote “More could be done by fire 
and rescue services and their police and ambulance colleagues to encourage collaborative 
working.  That could help to reduce costs while sharing knowledge, infrastructure and 
capabilities.  More needs to be done to exploit the enormous potential of the 3,600 
retained duty service and volunteer staff and to ensure that those personnel are trained 
effectively and deployed more creatively.” Unquote.  If  Sect 51 of the Act is amended, 
this would  greatly assist what Mr Ewing stated, to achieve more effective collaborative 
working practices and exploit the potential of the voluntary emergency service sector. 
Bill Butler passed a comment which is also relevant “ When Parliament passed the 2005 
act, no one envisaged the unintended consequences to which I and other members have 
referred. Members who speak after me will refer to further unintended results of that 
legislation. The draft framework presents the Government and Parliament with an ideal 
opportunity to listen to the concerns that are being voiced by those who work in the front 
line, and to acknowledge deficiencies and rectify them. The minister has promised that he 
will listen to the worries that are expressed by members today, and that he will revise the 
framework accordingly.” 
In conclusion, as can be seen from the collective replies from the professional 
associations, there are no barriers in existence which should bar a firefighter from 
carrying out the role of a special constable. The administrative aspect of this should be 
clarified in a memorandum of understanding by these professional bodies. By amending 
this legislation not only will the fire and police services benefit but also the wider 
communities of Scotland.   
 
I wish to propose that this petition is continued to seek the Scottish Government to amend 
Section 51 of the Act and take cognisance of all of the comments received.  I would like 
the Scottish Government to reconsider its position on this section of legislation, and 
for.the minister to fulfill his promise and listen to the points which I have raised and 
revise the framework accordingly. 
 
 


